Chapter 6 The Eastern Partnership States in the Czech Foreign Policy

THE YEAR OF DIMINISHING INTEREST

Karel Svoboda

Executive Summary: In 2017, the Czech foreign policy towards the Eastern Partnership countries continued in the trends of the preceding years. Nevertheless, both the Czech parliamentary elections and the pre-election campaigns for the 2018 presidential elections seriously limited the interest of Czech politicians in the problems of foreign policy. As in previous years, the Czech Republic conducted its foreign policy towards the Eastern Partnership countries through three basic channels: the EU, bilateral relations and the civil society sector. On the EU level, the Eastern Partnership summit in Brussels was the main event of the year regarding the EaP, with the Prime Minister Bohuslav Sobotka taking part in it. In the bilateral relations, Moldova's Prime Minister Pavel Filip visited Prague, while unlike in the previous years, the Prime Minister did not pay a visit to any of the EaP countries (this was the case with both the original Prime Minister Bohuslav Sobotka and his successor Andrej Babiš). Moreover, Miloš Zeman also did not carry out any official visit to the EaP countries during the year. As a result, the main burden of the EaP policies was, as in the previous years, laid on the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

BACKGROUND AND POLITICAL CONTEXT

The Eastern Partnership countries were not the targets of any special interest of the Czech politicians in 2017. The activities towards the Eastern Partnership countries were carried out, as in the previous years, mainly through three channels – the European Union institutions, the Czech state and NGOs. Plainly said, even though the Czech officials did not pursue a policy towards the EaP countries bilaterally, it did not mean that such a policy was avoided entirely. Efforts to hold the Eastern Partnership

together by having different approaches to different countries were still present and became a significant feature of the EU policies towards the Eastern Partnership countries in 2017. Nevertheless, it must be also added that in regard to the EaP, the Czech Republic joined initiatives of other states rather than bringing new ones to the fore. Such a conclusion represents a continuation of the trends from previous years, when the lack of political interest in the Eastern Partnership in the Czech Republic caused passivity in regard to the EaP programme.

The EU policies towards the EaP are still burdened with a lack of agreement among the EU member states. In general, the results of the EaP were regarded as modest in 2017. This was best seen in a comparison of the concluding remarks of the EaP Summit, which was held in Brussels in November 2017. Besides declarations of sharing the common interest in developing democracy, human rights and the rule of law, the participating countries concluded that they would welcome twenty deliverable and practical goals connected with the EaP that can be reached by 2020. These practical goals had been clustered in the four spheres defined during the preceding Riga summit in 2015: economic development and market opportunities; strengthening institutions and good governance; connectivity, energy efficiency, environment and climate change; and mobility and people-to-people contacts. In addition, the joint declaration of the EaP Summit stressed the following: the importance of good governance; the need for better and safer transport links; the importance of energy security; the need to further support independent media and expose disinformation; and leaders' engagement to foster mobility and empower the youth.¹ All of these goals are logical and hard to challenge, but their practical fulfilment remains under question.

Armenia signed the Comprehensive and Enhanced Partnership Agreement (CEPA) during this summit. The CEPA should help the country to co-operate with the EU while retaining its membership in the Russia-dominated Eurasian Economic Union.² Progress has been also made with two other countries that do not have an Association Agreement with the EU – Azerbaijan and Belarus. This can be regarded as a success. Nonetheless, the political context remains complicated for these countries due to their internal political conditions. Still, since the promotion of relations with the states that do not plan to sign an Association Agreement in the near future was one of the aims of the Czech diplomacy, the progress with the two countries can also be regarded as a success in that respect.

Meanwhile, internal developments in the EaP countries continued to impact the programme itself. The EU member states marked the slow reforms in some of the countries, such as Moldova, Ukraine or Georgia.³ There was even a move in the opposite direction in Azerbaijan, where the president's wife Mehriban Alieva was appointed the Vice-President. However, even the tightening of the regime did not prevent an improvement of Azerbaijan's relations with the EU.⁴ In Armenia, the protests against the current president Serzh Sarksyan continued. The situation itself was tense and surrounded with accusations of the use of excessive police force. Nevertheless, the main feature was the president's efforts to shift Armenia from a presidential to a parliamentary republic with Sarksyan as the Prime Minister.

In Moldova the continuing crisis between the President Igor Dodon, who favours closer integration with the Russia-dominated Eurasian Economic Union and Russia itself, and the government, which is in favour of closer ties with the European Union, limited the possibilities of larger initiatives. These internal clashes do not play an important role in the countries' bilateral relations with the Czech Republic, or, more precisely, they did not provoke any substantial reaction on the part of the Czech diplomacy. As for Belarus, it continued in its at least partial closing with the European Union. It eased the conditions of demands for citizens of eighty countries, including the Czech Republic, for trips to the country with a length of stay lower than five days. According to the statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Belarus the country expected a reciprocal step. Nevertheless, the relaxation of the visa regime was primarily a part of Belarus' row with Russia.

The Association Agreement and Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Area with Ukraine came fully into force in September 2017. However, despite these positive trends, the situation in Ukraine remained impacted by the continuing fighting in Donbass and the annexation of Crimea. Furthermore, President Poroshenko and his circle came under criticism due to the slow reforms in the country.⁵ The accusations intensified after official power exerted pressure on a special anti-corruption office in some politically sensitive cases. Furthermore, the new law on the establishment of a special anti-corruption law provoked criticism from international organisations due to their fear that the resulting anti-corruption court might lack independence.⁶ On the other hand, such a conclusion should not hinder the fact that Ukraine made an enormous step forward in terms of reforms in the previous years.⁷

A visa-free regime with Georgia and Ukraine was passed by the European Parliament in March 2017. It belongs to the most important *carrots* in the Eastern Partnership policy.⁸ As a result, the citizens of these two countries holding biometric passports, together with Moldovans, who received the status in 2014, can travel to European countries without a visa. Despite this step being unquestionably positive, its practical impact might be only limited, as the Ukrainians' possibilities of travelling remain seriously limited by the difficult situation of the Ukrainian economy. Such a step is therefore rather symbolic than substantial, as additionally, it does not include the right to work in the Schengen countries.

One of the most typical examples of the strictly utilitarian perception of the Eastern Partnership countries in the Czech society was President Zeman's idea that the Czech Republic should import more workers from these countries, namely from Moldova, Belarus and Ukraine.⁹ This approach was upheld by the chief of the Chamber of Commerce Vladimír Dlouhý. As such, in many cases, the topic of Czech foreign policy and the relations with these states is not really a topic, but rather a projection of Czech internal politics abroad. In this case, the main focus was given to the support of Czech producers, who had been struggling with a lack of workers and therefore the EaP policy had a domestic policy use. However, the policy of importing workers from abroad received criticism as well, as most of the already imported workers were occupied in the lowest and the worst paid professions.¹⁰

AGENDA AND EVENTS

In April, the Chamber of Deputies of the Czech Parliament recognised the massacres of Armenians in 1915 as a genocide and equated them with the crimes against Jews or the Roma people. This recognition followed the previous similar statements of President Miloš Zeman. In his newest statement on the issue, he further condemned the genocide as one of the worst crimes in modern history. The Turkish protest in reaction to this was met with relative calm on the Czech side, as expected. And unsurprisingly, the statement was welcomed in Yerevan.¹¹ The recognition of the Armenian genocide by the Chamber of Deputies was nonetheless later relativised by the press statement of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in which the ministry acknowledged the high sensitivity of the matter for Turkey, and claimed that the task of evaluating history belonged only to historians. As a result, the official position of the Czech Republic on the issue remained unchanged.

In the case of Azerbaijan, Czech diplomacy followed a policy of the maximum that is possible, especially in political matters. Still, two scandals related to Azerbaijan came to the surface in 2017. In the first one, the shadow financing of certain Czech politicians by the Azerbaijani regime was revealed. The Speaker of the Chamber of Deputies Jan Hamáček from the Social Democratic Party was among the most prominent politicians suspected of being involved in the scandal, but the list of the recipients of the Azerbaijani funds was not revealed.¹² The second scandal was the case of the delivery of Czech cannons for the Azerbaijani army, which was, nevertheless, executed through private channels. However, neither of these two scandals had any profound impact on the relations between the Czech Republic and Azerbaijan.

Milan Štěch, the Speaker of the Upper Chamber of the Parliament of the Czech Republic, was the highest ranking Czech official who visited the EaP countries, in this case namely Armenia, in 2017. Štěch was received by the President of Armenia Serzh Sargsyan and the Prime Minister Karen Karapetyan. Besides the economic topics that were the core of the visit, Štěch also discussed the affair of the sale of Czech arms to Azerbaijan. However, as he stated, the sale was not licenced by the Czech authorities and therefore did not represent a change in the foreign policy of the Czech Republic.¹³

Some of the highest representatives of the Eastern Partnership states paid visits to the Czech Republic in 2017. Pavel Filip, the Prime Minister of Moldova, visited the Czech Republic in May. As was typical for most of the contacts between the Czech Republic and the EaP countries' representatives, he concentrated on economic agenda. According to the Prime Minister Bohuslav Sobotka, the visit was an expression of the Czech support for Moldova's orientation towards the European Union.¹⁴ Prime Minister Filip was the highest ranking of the visitors to the Czech Republic from the EaP countries. But besides him, the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Belarus Uladzimir Makey also visited Prague in June.

The agendas of the Czech foreign policy towards the Eastern Partnership countries were largely oriented towards economic diplomacy in 2017. Most notably, a degree of economic revival in Ukraine increased the interest of Czech companies, such as MND (*Moravské naftové doly*) or ZVVZ, in the Ukrainian market, especially in energy and

infrastructure projects. However, the growing interest of Czech firms in investing the region was recorded in other Eastern Partnership countries as well. For instance, in Azerbaijan, the Czech company Tatra planned to invest in the production of its trucks in Ganja.¹⁵ An exception to the growing interest of Czech investors in EaP countries was Belarus, where economic problems prevailed.

Development co-operation was a keystone of the Czech foreign policy towards the countries of the Eastern Partnership Programme in 2017. The Czech Republic adopted a new strategy of foreign development co-operation for the period of 2018–2030.¹⁶ While Moldova and Georgia remained priority countries for the bilateral part of the Czech development policy, Ukraine received a special status in it due to its need to recover from the destruction of the war.¹⁷ The main aim of the co-operation, which covers, with the exception of Azerbaijan, all the EaP countries, is to help the countries to reach the EU standards in multiple fields. The Czech projects quite rationally concentrate on the development of social, ecological, agricultural or infrastructural projects that are small scale, but well targeted.¹⁸ Such an approach is commensurable to the possibilities and means of the Czech Republic, but that makes it more effective.

As a result of the increased emphasis on the economic diplomacy, the human rights agenda was relatively sidelined. However, it would be too strict to state that it was ignored entirely, but it was primarily pursued through the international organisations or through the support of NGOs.¹⁹ For example, the Czech Republic's representatives expressed their support for the Crimean Tartars. The Deputy Minister of Foreign Affair Jakub Dürr met with Refat Chubarov, the head of the Crimean Tartars' Medzhlis and a member of Ukraine's Verkhovna Rada. The situation of human rights in the annexed Crimea was the main topic of the talks. As Chubarov underlined, the Czech Republic gives constant support to the matter of the Crimean Tartars. He especially emphasised the co-operation with the embassy in Kyiv.²⁰

The Visegrad Group partnership represented another channel of support for the Eastern Partnership countries. The V4 countries, during the 2017 meeting of Ministers of Foreign Affairs of the V4 and the Eastern Partnership countries, agreed on their strong support for the programme of the Eastern Partnership and they welcomed the acknowledgement of the European aspirations of some of the Eastern European countries, while searching for ways to co-operate with the others. The V4 countries especially expressed their desire for an intensification of support for the EaP countries and their aspirations on the part of the European Union during the meeting. Nevertheless, it must also be added that numerous accounts questioned the conclusions of the meeting on the grounds of the V4 countries' rising populism and the fall of interest in supporting the Eastern Partnership in the Visegrad countries.²¹

IDENTIFICATION AND CHARACTERISTICS OF KEY ACTORS

As in the previous years, the Czech President Miloš Zeman continued to play an independent and partly government-opposing role. His speech at the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe in Strasbourg in October 2017 provoked a scandal.

In the speech, President Zeman stated that the Russian takeover of Crimea was undoubtedly an annexation, but Crimea belonging to Russia was a fait accompli, while further claiming that Ukraine should negotiate a compensation in the form of oil, gas or money for this territory. Some Ukrainian representatives replied that their land was not for sale and that Zeman should sell Karlovy Vary, a place well-known as a favourite destination for Russian tourists, or Prague to Russia instead.²² In an official reaction, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Ukraine stated that Zeman's words were an unacceptable example of cynical behaviour. Ukraine's President Petro Poroshenko and Prime Minister Volodymyr Hroysman reacted in the same manner.²³ Furthermore, the Russian side rejected the words of the Czech President as well, stating that Crimea ioined Russia legally and therefore there could not be any compensation given to Ukraine for it.²⁴ Criticism of Zeman followed also from the domestic scene. The Prime Minister Bohuslav Sobotka, as well as other representatives of the state, rejected the President's words. According to the Prime Minister, such words contradicted the official position of the Czech Republic and only reflected the President's personal views. Zeman's words, however, were upheld by the Communist Party, Tomio Okamura's Freedom and Direct Democracy (SPD) and some politicians from the Czech Social Democratic Party (e.g. Jaroslav Foldyna).25

The parliamentary elections in October 2017 brought a change to the post of the Prime Minister. Sobotka, who was relatively active in the promotion of the Eastern Partnership program, was replaced in the post by the head of the ANO party Andrej Babiš. The current acting Prime Minister did not voice any substantial reservations towards the EaP. Since his main ideology was pragmatism, it was expected that the general interest of the Czech government would be directed toward topics other than the support for the Eastern Partnership countries. Similarly, the replacement of the Minister of Foreign Affairs Lubomír Zaorálek with the acting minister Martin Stropnický did not represent a sharp turn in the Czech foreign policy. Nevertheless, it is premature to come to any deeper conclusions about the future aims of the Czech foreign policy since the changes in the government have been very recent at the time of writing.

In regard to Ukraine, the political scene was divided in a similar manner as in the case of the aforementioned Presidential speech at the Parliamentary Assembly in October. The Czech deputies, if they somehow voiced their positions regarding the matter, usually supported the official policies towards the Eastern Partnership countries. Nevertheless, the Communist Party and the SPD held pro-Russian stances in relation to Ukraine. In March 2017, Jaroslav Holík from the SPD visited Crimea during the celebrations of the annexation of the peninsula by Russia. Such a step was strictly condemned by the Ukrainian embassy in Prague because Holík travelled to Crimea without an official permission from Kyiv. But in a response to Holík's journey to Crimea, the speaker of the Chamber of Deputies of the Czech Parliament Jan Hamáček underlined that it was a strictly private enterprise without any consent of Czech authorities.²⁶

The Czech Republic has it embassies in all the Eastern Partnership countries, where they continued to play an active role in day-to-day policies in 2017.²⁷ Especially in the countries where interstate relations are constrained by a highly control-ling political regime, the embassies were vital for maintaining good relations. Some

of them underwent a rotation during the year, such as the one in Kyiv. Nevertheless, the process did not change the work of the embassies materially. Besides their promotion of interests of Czech companies, they also organised numerous cultural events. The embassies presented Czech culture in the EaP countries through events such as the concert of the guitarist Štěpán Rak in Chisinau or the celebrations of the 100th anniversary of the Battle at Zborov in Ukraine. The embassy in Kyiv was particularly active in this field.

As for Czech NGOs, the most prominent and well-known among them, $\hat{C}lov\check{e}k$ v tisni (People in Need), continued to operate in four out of the six EaP countries, namely Armenia, Azerbaijan, Moldova and Ukraine. It concentrated on development and civil society programs. Despite the organisation's expulsion from the 'people's republics' in November 2016, it did not leave Ukraine or Eastern Ukraine completely and continued to work with internally displaced people, as well as with people living close to the frontline. In the ACCESS consortium with other NGOs (Action Contre La Faim, Médecins du Monde, ACTED and the IMPACT initiative), and in collaboration with the EU, it provided help to around 163,000 of these people on both sides of the frontline.²⁸

MEDIA AND PUBLIC SPACE

The general tone of the public debate about the Eastern Partnership countries was muted in 2017 due to the Czech internal affairs. None of the events outlined in the first section provoked a heated and long-lasting public debate.

The media sphere, as in the case of Russia, was divided in its views on Ukraine, while the other EaP countries were, more or less, outside of the scope of the interests of Czech newspapers. The divide, however, cannot be called a fifty-fifty divide, since the majority of the press informed about Ukraine in either a neutral or a slightly pro-Ukrainian tone (for instance, the commentators Vladimír Votápek, Ondřej Soukup and Jan Moláček).²⁹ Among the media outlets with a larger audience only *Parlamentní listy* and only a few particular authors, such as Jaroslav Doubrava, Tomáš Haas or Jaroslav Bašta, held a strictly pro-Russian and anti-Ukrainian stance.³⁰ On the opposite side, even these debates were somehow muted and overshadowed by the debates about the presidential and parliamentary elections. In these debates the topic of migration played a dominant role.

The media devoted only limited space to the problems of the Eastern Partnership countries. Only some of the relevant events, such as the visit of Nadia Savchenko in Prague, the protests against the *sponge tax* in Minsk in March 2017 or the nomination of Mehriban Aliyeva for the Vice Presidency of Azerbaijan, were mentioned in the daily press, but without clear links to the Czech foreign policy.³¹ Even the November Eastern Partnership summit in Brussels was overshadowed by the parliamentary elections that took place in October 2017. Such a conclusion can also be attributed to the fact that the summit itself only confirmed the previous goals and brought forth only limited goals related to the twenty deliverables that should be achieved by 2020.

As in previous years, in 2017, the members of the European Parliament represented a highly visible group of individual actors. Among the politicians that impacted the relations with the Eastern Partnership countries, Jaromír Štětina, a member of the European Parliament, played one of the most visible roles. In February, he observed the elections in Nagorno Karabakh. In connection with this, the Azerbaijani side issued an arrest warrant against Štětina. Nevertheless, the impact of this on the relations with Azerbaijan was only limited, if there was any, as Štětina's actions were not regarded as a part of the Czech foreign policy. The Czech Republic, like other states of the international community, did not recognise Nagorno Karabakh as an independent state. This policy is unlikely to change in the near future.

Pavel Svoboda, a member of the Europarliament from the KDU-ČSL party, organised a visit of the former Ukrainian POW and current politician Nadia Savchenko to Prague in January. She was met by the representatives of TOP 09 Miroslav Kalousek, Marek Ženíšek and Karel Schwarzenberg and, privately, by the Minister of Culture Daniel Herman (KDU-ČSL). Nevertheless, this visit was organised as a strictly private one, and none of the leading representatives of the Czech state met her officially. This may be explained partly by Savchenko's questionable activities as an MEP of the Ukrainian Verkhovna Rada.

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Czech policy towards the Eastern Partnership countries in 2017 was burdened by domestic Czech politics, namely by both the parliamentary and the presidential elections as well as by the lack of agreement on the EU level. Internal topics or topics directly impacting internal politics overshadowed the foreign policy issues even more than in *normal* years. Since the presidential elections did not bring any change, it can be expected that President Zeman will continue pursuing his vision of a pragmatic foreign policy, and grow closer to the positions of Russia and China. The victory of the ANO bloc in the parliamentary elections and the nomination of Martin Stropnický to the position of Minister of Foreign Affairs so far has not brought any meaningful change from the previous government, but a final conclusion about this can be made only after the new government is formed.

The Czech Republic pursued a strategy of emphasis on development and economic programmes in the countries of the Eastern Partnership, where the chances for political, not to mention humanitarian, ties were extremely limited. This, it must be said, was in line with the EU policies. To a great extent it represented a sort of a quest for balance between the pragmatic policy of 'keeping the guys in game' and insisting on the values of democracy and human rights. While the former strategy receives criticism from the internal politicians in the EU countries as a rejection of principles, the latter leads to protests of the target countries against the perception of them as pupils that need to be taught, which may lead to a full rejection of any desire to co-operate.

The Czech Republic should continue in its policies of building the ties with the EaP countries on a bilateral level, as well as through European institutions. The sup-

port of non-political connections, be they scientific, cultural or through development co-operation, creates long-time relationships that could prevail against temporary upheavals in the political relations. Scaling such a co-operation down to well targeted projects represents a rational policy that should be sustained. In the political ties, most of the agenda is pursued through the European Union, which has a much higher impact than when it is pursued bilaterally, especially in regard to the questions such as those of promoting democracy and the rule of law. This, together with the concentration on the support of interests of Czech exporters and investors, creates an ideal mix of policies. Even though a much more active role for the Czech Republic in the Eastern Partnership through higher political involvement would be welcomed, it is unlikely in the near future.

Endnotes

- ¹ Council of the European Union (2017) *Joint Declaration of the Eastern Partnership Summit.* Brussels, 24 November [online]. Available from: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/31758/ final-statement-st14821en17.pdf (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ² Pigni, G. (2017) Pursuing Cooperation Despite Divisions: The Outcomes of Eastern Partnership Summit 2017. *New Eastern Europe*, 27 November 2017 [online]. Available from: http://neweasterneurope.eu/2017/11/27/pursuing-cooperation-despite-divisions-outcomes-eastern-partnershipsummit-2017/ (Accessed 10 April 2018).
- ³ ECFR (2017) *Easing the EU's Eastern Partnership Fatigue* [online]. Available from: https://www. ecfr.eu/article/commentary_easing_the_eus_eastern_partnership_fatigue (Accessed 20 April 2018).
- ⁴ RFERL (2017) CPJ Says Number of Jailed Journalists Hits Historic High [online]. Available from: https://www.rferl.org/a/media-cpj-report-jailed-journalists-historical-high/28913580.html (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ⁵ IMF (2017) Ukraine Receives IMF Support but Must Accelerate Reforms [online]. Available from: https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2017/04/03/na040417-ukraine-receives-imf-support-butmust-accelerate-reforms (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ⁶ Reuters (2018) *IMF Concerned by Ukraine's New Anti-Corruption Draft Law Paper* [online]. Available from: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-corruption-imf/imf-concerned-byukraines-new-anti-corruption-draft-law-paper-idUSKBN1F41QJ (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ⁷ EC Mission to the Czech Republic (2017) Summit EU-Ukrajina: Ukrajinské reformy ve spojení s podporou z Evropské unie přinášejí pozitivní výsledky [The EU-Ukraine Summit: Ukrainian Reforms Together with the EU Support Bring Positive Results] [online]. Available from: https:// ec.europa.eu/czech-republic/news/170713 Summit EU Ukrajina cs (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ⁸ European Commission (2017) Visa Liberalisation with Moldova, Ukraine and Georgia [online]. Available from: https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/international-affairs/easternpartnership/visa-liberalisation-moldova-ukraine-and-georgia en (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ⁹ E15 (2017) Volná pracovní místa mají v Česku zaplnit Ukrajinci či Bělorusové, míní Zeman [According to Zeman, Job Vacancies in Czechia Should Be Filled by Ukrainians or Belarusians]. *E15.cz*, 17 February 2017 [online]. Available from: http://zpravy.e15.cz/domaci/ekonomika/volnapracovni-mista-maji-v-cesku-zaplnit-ukrajinci-ci-belorusove-mini-zeman-1328947 (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁰ Novinky (2017) Zájem Ukrajinců o práci v Česku je obrovský, úřady práci nezvládají [The Interest of Ukrainians in Workingork in Czechia Is Enormous; the Administration Is Unable to Cope with

the Situation]. *Novinky.cz*, 23 December 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.novinky. cz/domaci/458634-zajem-ukrajincu-o-praci-v-cesku-je-obrovsky-urady-napor-nezvladaji.html (Accessed 13 April 2018).

- ¹¹ iDNES.cz (2017) Ankara odsoudila české uznání genocidy v Arménii, kritizuje i Zemana [Ankara Condemned the Czech Recognition of the Genocide in Armenia; It Also Criticises Zeman]. *iDNES.cz*, 27 April [online]. Available from: https://zpravy.idnes.cz/turecko-armenie-genocidaceska-republika-zeman-kritika-pge-/zahranicni.aspx?c=A170427_085818_zahranicni_ert (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹² iDNES.cz (2017d) Režim v Baku si uplácel přátele v Evropě. Do Česka doputovalo 130 milionů [The Baku Regime Bribed Its Friends in Europe. Around CZK 130 Million Arrived in Czechia]. *iDNES.cz*, 15 September 2017 [online]. Available from: https://zpravy.idnes.cz/cesko-azerbajdzankorupcni-fond-dai-/domaci.aspx?c=A170914 212926 domaci lre (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹³ President AM (2017) *RA President Receives President of Czech Parliament Senate Milan Štěch*, 4 October 2017 [online]. Available from: http://www.president.am/en/press-release/ item/2017/10/04/President-Serzh-Sargsyan-received-President-of-the-Czech-Senate/ Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁴ Deník.cz (2017) Moldavsko láká další české investory [Moldova Attracts New Czech Investors]. Deník.cz, 9 May 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.denik.cz/ekonomika/moldavsko-lakadalsi-ceske-investory-20170510.html (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁵ Tatra (2017) TATRA TRUCKS bude nově vyrábět v Azerbájdžánu [TATRA TRUCKS Will Establish Production in Azerbaijan], 22 December [online]. Available from: http://www.tatra.cz/ospolecnosti/tisk-a-media/tiskove-zpravy/tatra-trucks-bude-nove-vyrabet-v-azerbajdzanu/ (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁶ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Czech Republic (2017) Strategie zahraniční rozvojové spolupráce České republiky 2018–2030 [The Strategy for the Czech Republic's Development Cooperation for 2018–2030] [online]. Available from: https://www.mzv.cz/file/2583329/strategie mzv 2017 A4 09.pdf (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁷ Czech Development Agency (2017) Česká rozvojová agentura kde působíme [The Czech Development Agency – Where We Work] [online]. Available from: http://www.czechaid.cz/naseaktivity/kde-pusobime/ (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁸ Czech Development Agency (2017) Česká rozvojová agentura země [The Czech Development Agency – Countries] [online]. Available from: http://www.czechaid.cz/zeme/moldavsko/ http:// www.czechaid.cz/zeme/gruzie/ http://www.czechaid.cz/zeme/ukrajina/ (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ¹⁹ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Czech Republic (2017) Lidská práva a transformační politika [Human Rights and Development Policy [online]. Available from: https://www.mzv.cz/jnp/cz/zahranicni vztahy/lidska prava/index.html (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²⁰ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Czech Republic (2017) Náměstek Dürr přijal předsedu Medžlisu [Deputy Minister Dürr Held Talks with the Head of the Medzhlis], 10 October 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.mzv.cz/jnp/cz/udalosti_a_media/tiskove_zpravy/ x2017 10 10 namestek durr prijal predsedu medzlisu.html (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²¹ Yar, L., and Geist, R. (2017) V4 No Longer a Role Model for Eastern Partnership Countries. *EuActiv.com*, 27 October 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.euractiv.com/section/europe-seast/news/v4-no-longer-a-role-model-for-eastern-partnership-countries/ (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²² iDNES.cz (2017) Zemanův projev vytočil Ukrajince. Je to ničema a alkoholik, čílí se [Zeman's Speech Made Ukrainians Furious. He Is a Scoundrel and a Drunkard!, They Shout]. *iDNES.cz*, 10 October 2017 [online]. Available from: https://zpravy.idnes.cz/zeman-milos-ukrajina-krym-kompenzace-dwm-/zahranicni.aspx?c=A171010_161342_zahranicni_aha (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²³ MFA UA (2017) Prohlášení Ministerstva zahraničních věcí Ukrajiny ohledně projevu prezidenta České republiky Miloše Zemana [Statement of the Ukrainian Ministry of Foreign Affairs on the Speech of the President of the Czech Republic Miloš Zeman]. Embassy of Ukraine in the Czech

Republic, 10 October 2017 [online]. Available from: http://czechia.mfa.gov.ua/cs/press-center/ comments/8130-zajava-mzs-ukrajini-stosovno-vislovlyuvany-prezidenta-chesykoji-respublikimilosha-zemana (Accessed 12 April 2018).

- ²⁴ Interfax (2017) Poroshenko otvetil na slova prezidenta Chekhii o "zavershennom dele" s Krymom [Poroshenko Commented on the Words of the Czech President About Crimea as a 'Fait Accompli']. *Interfax.ru* [online]. Available from: http://www.interfax.ru/russia/582754 (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²⁵ Novinky.cz (2017) Zemanův nápad s vyplacením Krymu podpořil Okamura a Grospič [Zeman's Idea of Ukraine Receiving Reimbursements for Crimea Was Supported by Okamura and Grospich]. *Novinky.cz*, 16 October 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.novinky.cz/domaci/452062-zemanuv-napad-s-vyplacenim-krymu-podporil-okamura-a-grospic.html (Accessed 2018).
- ²⁶ Lidovky.cz (2017) Ukrajina odsoudila účast českého poslance na oslavě okupace Krymu [Ukraine Condemned the Participation of a Czech Deputy in the Celebrations of the Occupation of Crimea]. *Lidovky.cz*, 20 March 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.lidovky.cz/ukrajina-odsoudilaucast-ceskeho-poslance-na-oslave-okupace-krymu-10k-/zpravy-domov.aspx?c=A170320_131109_ ln domov sij (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²⁷ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Czech Republic (2017) Cesta velvyslanců zemí Visegrádské skupiny do oblastí západní Ukrajiny [The Journey of the Ambassadors of the V4 Countries to Western Ukraine] [online]. Available from: https://www.mzv.cz/kiev/cz/zpravy_a_udalosti/cesta_velvyslancu_zemi_visegradske.html (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²⁸ PIN (People in Need) (2017) What We Do Humanitarian Aid Partnership Will Help 163,000 Conflict-Affected People in Eastern Ukraine [online]. Available from: https://www.clovekvtisni. cz/co-delame/humanitarni-a-rozvojova-pomoc/ukrajina/humanitarian-aid-partnership-will-help-163-000-conflict-affected-people-in-eastern-ukraine-4647gp (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ²⁹ For examples of these kinds of Czech articles about Ukraine, see the following: Pazderka, J. (2017) Politickou vůli bojovat proti korupci vůbec nevidím, říká největší zahraniční investor na Ukrajině ['I Do Not See Any Political Will to Fight Corruption,' Says the Biggest Investor in Ukraine]. *IHNED.cz*, 2 June 2017 [online]. Available from: https://archiv.ihned.cz/c1-65752810-politickou-vuli-bojovat-proti-korupci-vubec-nevidim-rika-nejvetsi-zahranicni-investor-na-ukrajine (Accessed 13 April 2018); Soukup, O. (2017) Ukrajina Ondřeje Soukupa: Tragédie, která změnila Oděsu i Ukrajinu. Dodnes se nepodařilo události vyšetřit [Ondřej Soukup's Ukraine: The Tragedy That Changed Odessa and Ukraine: The Events Still Remain Unexplained]. *IHNED.cz*, 3 May 2017 [online]. Available from: https://archiv.ihned.cz/c1-65715380-ukrajina-ondreje-soukupa-tragedie-ktera-zmenila-odesu-i-ukrajinu (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ³⁰ For an example of these kinds of Czech articles about Ukraine, see the following: Parlamentní listy (2017) Lži a nesmysly o Ukrajině [Lies and Nonsense About Ukraine]. *ParlamentníListy.cz*, 16 October 2017 [online]. Available from: https://www.parlamentnilisty.cz/zpravy/kauzy/Lzi-anesmysly-o-Ukrajine-Na-mezinarodni-konferenci-odhalena-cast-pravdy-Byli-jsme-pri-tom-508244 (Accessed 13 April 2018).
- ³¹ iDNES.cz (2017) V Lukašenkově říši to vře, těžkooděnci rozháněli protesty v Minsku [There Is Unrest in Lukashenko's Empire. Police Dispersed Protests in Minsk]. *iDNES.cz*, 25 March 2017 [online]. Available from: https://zpravy.idnes.cz/belorusko-lukasenko-demonstrace-d4t-/zahranicni. aspx?c=A170325_130759_zahranicni_aha (Accessed 13 April 2018).